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Minutes of Town Council Meeting
March 8, 2011
Glasgow Public Library
Council Members Present:  Susan Wood, Roger Funkhouser, Mike Turner, Monica Dock,  Ruby Clark

Absent:  Town Councilor Boyd Walker

Also Present:  Town Manager Ryan Spitzer, Mayor Sam Blackburn, Town Secretary Jane Higginbotham, Town Attorney Tom Simons.
Guests Present:  Bob Kindle; Sarah Funkhouser, SRRPDA;  Lisa Rogers; Caleb Keckler; Sonny Williams; Reese McClanahan; Roberta Lyle; Rabia Sandidge, The Advocate; Steve Drasye; Roberta Anderson, The News-Gazette; John Hill, Glasgow Volunteer Fire Department; Ricky Taylor, Glasgow Volunteer Fire Department; 3 other from fire dept.  
The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Councilor Ruby Clark, followed by a brief prayer.

Mayor Sam Blackburn called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM.

Public Comment Period:
Bob Kindle addressed Council regarding the new Community Garden.  Mr. Kindle stated the garden would be on Fitzlee Street (lots 10, 12, 14, 16, block 149), which is designated garden space.  Mr. Kindle stated the garden will be organic, using mulches and manures, and will have two (2) master gardeners working with the group, plus help from the Rockbridge County Extension Office.  The garden will be divided among needy families in Town.  Mr. Kindle stated informative flyers will be handed out to surrounding neighbors regarding the garden, including the use of manures in the garden.       
Public Comment on Proposed Revised Nuisance Ordinance:
Town Attorney Tom Simons stated it was recommended to change the word offense on page 3, section (d), line 5, to violation.  Council agreed to this change.  There were no other comments.

Public Comment on Proposed Revised Inoperable Vehicle Ordinance:
Town Manager Ryan Spitzer stated there would be a monetary fine on second, third, and subsequent violations.  There were no other comments. 

Review of Minutes:
Council was presented with the Minutes from the regular scheduled Council meeting held February 8, 2011.  There were no comments.  
Motion made by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Roger Funkhouser to approve the minutes as presented.  
Carried by unanimous voice vote.   

Council was presented with the Minutes from a special called Council meeting held February 14, 2011.  Councilor Wood stated she would like to correct the minutes regarding her stating she would like to see sidewalks on Blue Ridge Road; that Councilor Dock stated this and wanted her to get the credit for it.  
Motion made by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Mike Turner to approve the minutes as presented with the correction made by Councilor Wood.

Carried by unanimous voice vote.

Consideration of Bills:
No comments.      

Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Monica Dock to pay bills listed and any other bills that may come up this month.

Carried by unanimous voice vote.

Committee/Commission Reports:
Chair for the Parks and Recreation Committee, Mrs. Roberta Lyle, stated the Committee is looking for grant money and donations.  Mrs. Lyle stated the first “Music in the Park” will be July 22, 2011, with the band Me and Mrs. Jones, with a second concert tentatively scheduled for August or September.  The next scheduled meeting will be Thurs., April 28, 2011 at 6:00 PM at Town Hall.
Councilor Funkhouser stated the Sewer and Water Committee will meet again Wed., March 9, 2011, and will give a report at the April Town Council meeting. 
Police Activity Report:
Town Manager Spitzer stated Sgt. Grimm is attending a Sex Crimes class in Williamsburg March 8-11, 2011, and that Council has a copy of his report in their Council packet.
New Business:
Glasgow Volunteer Fire Department Fire Chief Ricky Taylor gave the Annual Report for 2010 (see attached report #1).  President John Hill gave the 2010 Financial Report (see attached report #2), and stated 2,300 fund raiser letters have gone out in the mail, with the fire department hoping to raise $15,000.  Mr. Hill stated the department’s budget for 2011 is $77,000 and looking at an estimated $82,000 income for 2011.  Mr. Hill stated the fire department bought new 5” hose for $30,000, but the Town’s fire hydrants have 

4 ½” fittings and adaptors cost approximately $4,000.  Mr. Hill stated the Fire Department would like to ask the Town to replace 8-9 hydrants so they can use the new hose.  Councilor Funkhouser asked Mr. Hill where the main hydrants were located that they would like replaced and Mr. Hill stated Rockbridge Road, and on Fitzlee and Anderson Streets.  Mr. Hill stated the Fire Department would also like to request that public works test the hydrants with a flow meter (Rockbridge County has one that Glasgow can use), and color code the hydrants per state specifications.  Councilor Funkhouser stated this was something that the Water and Sewer Committee could discuss.   
Old Business:

Town Manager Spitzer stated Glasgow did not get the grant from VDH for preliminary construction of the new well.  Mr. Spitzer stated VDH and DEQ did sign off on the well site; however, the water will have to be tested to make sure it is potable.  Mr. Spitzer stated Dennis Amos with Anderson and Associates recommended trying to get a SERCAP grant again this year for $30,000 for well construction.  Mr. Spitzer stated Anderson and Associates will help write the grant.
Motion by Roger Funkhouser and Seconded by Mike Turner for Glasgow to apply for SERCAP grant in 2011.
Carried by unanimous voice vote.
Town Manager Spitzer stated he had spoken with Brad Bowyer with VDGIF today and they want Glasgow to get permission from CSX to put the footbridge back.  Mr. Spitzer stated Mr. Bowyer recommended getting the Fire Department and the Rescue Squad to write letters to CSX stating the footbridge is used by them in their operations.  Mr. Spitzer stated Mr. Bowyer said after Glasgow has permission from CSX to contact him and VDGIF will bring a cement culvert pipe to put in where the old wooden footbridge was and the Town will take care of filling in, maintenance.  Mr. Spitzer stated CSX’s main concern is traffic under the railroad tracks.

Town Manager Spitzer stated he attended a regional meeting in February with stakeholders from Rockbridge County, Glasgow, Buena Vista, Lexington, and Botetourt County regarding braided trails, i.e. river, biking, and hiking trails.  Mr. Spitzer stated the area received a planning grant for developing a cohesive trail system from Botetourt County through Rockbridge County.  Mr. Spitzer stated Botetourt County already has trails which go as far as Acadia, with the strip of land in Glasgow being a key area to continue the trails.  Mr. Spitzer stated he will be attending the next meeting on this in late March.  Councilor Wood suggested jogging and dog trails also be considered.  
Councilor Wood asked if Council had reviewed the barking ordinance that had been brought up before she came on board in January 2011.  Councilor Funkhouser stated it was to have gone to the Planning Commission.  Town Attorney Simons stated he had copies of similar ordinances from surrounding localities.  Town Manager Spitzer stated he would get the copies of ordinances from Mr. Simons and set up a meeting with the Planning Commission.  Councilor Wood asked if bids had been received for this year’s audit.  Mr. Spitzer stated it was in the newspaper and the deadline was March 22, 2011.      
New Business:  (continued)
Sarah Funkhouser, a representative with SRRPDA (Southeast Rockbridge Recreation & Parks Development Association), thanked Town Council for allowing them use of the softball field for 2010.  Mrs. Funkhouser stated there were 7 organized teams from the area that participated last year.  Mrs. Funkhouser asked Council’s permission for use of the field again for 2011 for softball, from April 19 – August 19, 2011, on Tuesday and Thursday nights.  Mrs. Funkhouser also asked Council if she could have a key this year to the concession building, where the field equipment is stored, and that she would personally be responsible for it.  Glasgow resident Reese McClanahan stated she loved the field being used by the community; however, she stated the field is located across the street from her home and many times the games were still going on late at night when they were supposed to be limited to an hour per game.  Glasgow resident Lisa Rhodes stated she was helping SRRPDA with softball and a list of rules had been made for 2011,  that all teams/players had to sign a waiver to play, and that the games would be over by 9:00 PM and the lights turned off.  Mrs. McClanahan stated she had requested the use of the pavilion the first Tuesday of the month from April to October.  Councilor Dock stated she was concerned about the Town’s liability if a key was given to a non-employee and someone got hurt, as the electric panel for the field lights is located in the concession building.  Town Manager Spitzer stated he would meet with Mrs. McClanahan regarding her pavilion request.  Mr. Spitzer stated he would also meet with Mrs. Funkhouser and Mrs. Rhodes to look at their softball schedule and list of rules for 2011. 

Motion by Susan Wood and Seconded by Ruby Clark for Town Manager Spitzer to meet with Mrs. Funkhouser and Mrs. Rhodes and to determine if a key should be given to a non-employee.
Carried by unanimous raising of hands.

Town Manager Spitzer stated Council had a proposal in their packet from Community Watch regarding the revamping of the community garden for 2011.  Mr. Spitzer reminded Council they had agreed to help with this project in 2010 when approached by several Town residents, and had voted to put a water tap in, on the condition that the garden would be sustained for a period of at least two years.  Councilor Funkhouser stated since this was already voted on, the Town should go ahead and put the tap in.

Town Manager Spitzer stated he had included the updated census data for Rockbridge County in Council’s packet, and pointed out that Glasgow grew by 87 people or 8.3%.

Motion by Roger Funkhouser and Seconded by Mike Turner to pass the proposed revised nuisance ordinance, with the changing of one word previously mentioned.

Carried by unanimous voice vote.

Motion by Monica Dock and Seconded by Roger Funkhouser to pass the proposed revised inoperable vehicle ordinance.

Carried by unanimous voice vote.

Town Manager Spitzer stated the computer at the STP is over five (5) years old and will no longer run all the programs STP Supervisor Jeff Rankin has on it.  Mr. Spitzer stated the other two (2) replacement computers purchased recently for Town Hall cost approximately $460 each.  Councilor Funkhouser stated Mr. Rankin needed to get the best that would handle all the data and programs he uses.  
Motion by Roger Funkhouser and Seconded by Mike Turner to purchase a new computer for Mr. Rankin at the STP to replace his old computer.

Carried by unanimous voice vote.

Councilor Wood stated Town Manager Spitzer needed a speaker phone for his office as he is on the phone a lot during the day, and would still be able to work while on the phone.  Councilor Funkhouser stated the whole phone system for the Town needs to be upgraded.  Mr. Spitzer stated he would check into it.

Comments:
Councilor Funkhouser stated there are quite a few street lights not working:  one at the STP; one at the cemetery; one at the corner of Gordon Street and 8th Street, across from the park; one at 316 Catawba Street.  Councilor Funkhouser asked about the status of Dollar General and Town Manager Spitzer stated this would be discussed in Executive Session.
Councilor Clark asked what building was going on at the cell tower.  Town Manager Spitzer stated Emergency Services is putting a tower there to replace the one located at Brushy Hill, which did not have good reception.  Ms. Clark asked the status of the building Mr. Fitzgerald is working on at 1515 7th Street.  Town Manager Spitzer stated the wheels are now off and Mr. Fitzgerald’s deadline is April 1st.  Ms. Clark asked what would happen if he was not finished on April 1st and Mr. Spitzer stated it would be towed away.  Ms. Clark asked if the County had determined yet if the McFaddin, Smith, and McClure properties were in Glasgow town limits, and Town Attorney Simons stated they are still working on it.  Mr. Spitzer stated they are 98% sure that Mr. McFaddin’s property is in Town limits.  Ms. Clark asked if Mr. Spitzer had received any word from the State regarding adding lights to the new bridge, and Mr. Spitzer stated he had sent letters to VDOT and had been told it would cost too much, and the only way they would put lights on it was if someone got injured or died.  (WOW!)  Ms. Clark stated Community Watch meetings have been changed to the first Thursday of the month at 6:00 PM at the Library.  
Councilor Wood stated there is a Zumba exercise class going on at the Community Center on Monday’s and Thursday’s at 7:00 PM for anyone interested in attending.  

Public dismissed at 8:05 PM for Council to go into Executive Session.
Motion by Mike Turner and Seconded by Monica Dock for Council to leave Executive Sesssion.
Carried unanimous voice vote.

Motion by Susan Wood and Seconded by Ruby Clark that Council only discussed what was to be discussed in Executive Session.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

Meeting adjourned at 8:45 PM.
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